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ABOUT THIS SUBMISSION 

The focus of this submission is to provide advice to the Victorian Planning Authority 
(VPA) on the strategic importance of extractive resources located within and near the 
exhibited Shenstone Park Precinct Structure Plan (PSP), in particular those 
resources, and compatible adjacent land uses, we consider need to be secured as 
part of the process to accommodate current and future resource extraction.  

Whilst the Resources Branch recognises that other interests and land-use trade-offs 
will be considered as part of the process, this submission provides advice from an 
extractive resources perspective only and is not intended to make a detailed 
assessment of the relative merits of broader objectives, commercial or other 
interests or land-use trade-offs. 
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RESOURCES BRANCH POSITION 

DJPR Resources Branch’s interest is to secure strategic extractive resources to help 
ensure the supply of affordable construction materials to meet current and future 
housing and infrastructure needs for Victoria, particularly in proximity to major growth 
areas.  Demand for extractive resources is expected to more than double between 
2015 and 2050. 

The proposed PSP (Plan 3 - Future Urban Structure Plan p5) coincides with areas of 
strategic importance for the supply of extractive resources for the long term, being 
the existing Extractive Industry Interest Area 884011 (EIIA884011), including the 
operating Woody Hill Quarry within the south western portion of the PSP and the 
proposed Phillips Quarry which adjoins the PSP to the south east.  Both quarries 
have been identified within the North Growth Corridor Plan 2012. 

More than 90 percent of EIIA884011 is either no longer available (sterilised) for 
extractive resource industries or is at significant risk of sterilisation due to competing 
land uses.  

The Future Urban Structure Plan recognises the Woody Hill Quarry but does not 
identify EIIA884011 or the proposed Phillips Quarry. Moreover, the associated 
written exhibited planning provisions do not to adequately protect these quarries 
from encroachment by incompatible land uses.  The Plan also introduces a potential 
water treatment facility to the south of the exhibited PSP boundaries, which 
adversely impacts the extraction potential of the Woody Hill Quarry by creating a 
blast restriction area. The Resource Branch seeks the following changes:  

1) That Plan 2 – Precinct Features be amended to identify the existing Extractive 
Industry Interest Area 884011 (EIIA884011). 
 

2) That Plan 3 – Future Urban Structure be amended to show: 
 

a) Associated buffers for Woody Hill Quarry consistent with Plan 15 p51. 
 

b) Phillips Quarry (boundaries to match existing Special Use Zone – Schedule 4) 
and associated buffers consistent with the “future residential area” and Plan 
15 p51, along with a note on the plan consistent with requirement R19 (DJPR 
determines when “future residential area” can be developed) p14. 
 

3) The potential water treatment facility illustrated in Plan 3 is relocated outside the 
buffer areas for both the Woody and Phillips quarries, which would also remove 
the need for a blast restriction area for Woody Hill quarry. Alternatively, delay the 
establishment of the facility until after the nearby quarries have completed any 
production in the areas that would be encroached by the facility. 

 
4) The written planning provisions amended to trigger a permit for development, 

subdivision and potential incompatible uses (Attachment 1), within the 
associated quarry buffers, along with requiring that such applications be referred 
to DJPR as a determining authority. 

The Resources Branch would not object to the proposed Amendment if the above 
matters are addressed and is happy to meet with the VPA to discuss the approach.  
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FURTHER DETAILS 

PRECINCT STRUCTURE PLAN OVERVIEW 

The proposed Shenstone Park Precinct Structure Plan (PSP) is situated in the City 
of Whittlesea and contemplates development of residential, commercial, industrial 
(including extractive industries), community and conservation areas.  

The proposed PSP forms part of the North Growth Corridor Plan (Attachment 2) 
and covers an area of 614ha. The North Growth Corridor Plan 2012 is recognised by 
the VPA as Victorian Government policy for setting the strategic framework for the 
northern growth corridor.   

All the proposed Shenstone Park PSP is located within EIIA884011, including the 
operating Woody Hill Quarry within the south western portion of the PSP and the 
proposed Phillips Quarry which adjoins the PSP to the south east.  Importantly, both 
quarries have been identified within the North Growth Corridor Plan.  
 
Plan 3 - Future Urban Structure Plan (Figure 1) whilst identifying the Woody Hill 
Quarry (including an expansion area) does not identify: 
 

• EIIA884011. 
 

• The proposed Phillips Quarry, noting that its northern buffers and potential road 
access arrangements overlap the proposed PSP.  

 

• Associated buffers for both quarries. It is noted that Plan 15 – Buffers, Noise 
Amenity Area and Measurement Length p51 (Figure 2) show such buffers, 
however, this plan will not be shown within the Urban Growth Zone Schedule for 
the PSP when approved, unlike Plan 3. 

The Plan also introduces a potential water treatment facility adjoining the Woody Hill 
Quarry to the south, but outside the exhibited PSP boundaries, which adversely 
impacts the extraction potential of the quarry by creating a blast restriction area, 
which currently does not exist.   

The associated written planning provisions, such as the schedule to the Urban 
Growth Zone, whilst recognising both quarries, does not adequately protect these 
quarries from encroachment of incompatible uses such as a “Place of Assembly”, 
development and subdivision within the associated buffer areas, thus jeopardising 
their extraction potential. 
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Figure 1: Future Urban Structure Plan (Plan 3 of the exhibited documents) 

 

Figure 2: Buffers for quarries (Plan 15 of the exhibited documents) 
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STRATEGIC CONTEXT  

Extractive Resources in Victoria: Demand and Supply Study 2015-2050, 2016 (PwC, 
2016) 

The Demand and Supply Study identified that the annual demand for extractive 
resources in Victoria is expected to double to 2050 because of ongoing growth in 
residential and commercial development, community infrastructure, and transport 
and utilities infrastructure.  

The Study ranked the City of Whittlesea as Victoria’s fourth highest local government 
area for extractive resource demand to 2025 (32.8 million tonnes cumulative demand 
2015-2025) and sixth to 2050 (64.3 million tonnes cumulative demand 2026-2050).   

The Study used a set of Strategic Resource Determination criteria to identify and 
locate resources that are considered critical to the State’s development. Whittlesea 
was ranked as the seventh most important critical strategic resource local 
government area in Victoria. This assessment was primarily due to its sizable hard 
rock and also clay reserves, which are expected to contribute significantly to supply 
the local area’s needs as well as Greater Melbourne.  

The assessment identified Whittlesea as an area at risk of shortfalls and resource 
depletion, which could result in significant infrastructure cost increases for Greater 
Melbourne should encroachment or sterilisation of extractive resources occur. 
Without additional hard rock quarries or expansions, the study found Whittlesea 
could expect significant hard rock production shortfalls in the short (937,904 tonnes 
shortfall in 2025) and long (2,031,22 tonnes in 2050) term, with cumulative potential 
production shortfalls of 43.2 million tonnes over the period 2015 to 2050.  

Helping Victoria Grow: Extractive Resources Strategy, 2018 (the Strategy) 

The Strategy highlights that demand for extractive resources in Victoria is at an all 
time high and supply shortfalls have begun to emerge. This has created an urgent 
need for the Government to take immediate action to secure high-quality resources 
particularly in proximity to major growth areas to meet Victoria’s current and future 
infrastructure and affordable housing requirements. 

Extractive resources are high volume, heavy, low value materials that are ideally 
extracted close to where they are needed to minimise costs.  Failure to ensure that a 
sufficient supply of extractive resources is available within proximity to our growth 
areas and infrastructure projects will likely increase the cost of constructing houses 
and infrastructure.   

The Strategy recognises that urban expansion towards existing quarries and 
sterilisation of known extractive resources is a key factor in reducing available 
strategic supplies that are much needed for Victoria, in particular, Melbourne’s 
growth. The Strategy commits the Government to a number of short and long term 
initiatives to secure resources needed to support growth. Strategic engagement and 
advice to ensure critical resources (such as, extractive industry interest areas and 
quarries in Whittlesea) are protected from encroachment is one such initiative. 

 

 



  Page 6 

Ministerial Joint Statement on Extractive Resources 

Soon after the release of the Strategy in 2018, the Ministers for Resources and 
Planning released this Joint Statement to implement certain high priority planning 
related actions foreshadowed in the Strategy.  
   
To streamline approval processes to expand production and protect the continuity of 
supply from existing quarries, the Joint Statement introduced an Extractive Industry 
Project Hot List.  This Hot List identifies existing quarries seeking to expand in 
strategic locations and foreshadows that they be given priority planning 
consideration to ensure additional extractive resource supplies come online without 
delay.   

The Woody Hill Quarry located within the proposed Shenstone Park PSP was listed 
in the initial Hot List (August 2018) because of its immediate opportunity to expand 
production and reserves thereby contributing to meeting immediate and longer term 
demand. 

Plan Melbourne  

Plan Melbourne recognises the importance of protecting extractive resources for 
Melbourne’s future needs, particularly in growth corridors, and highlights the 
existence of Extractive Industry Interest Areas within Melbourne’s urban growth 
boundary.  Plan Melbourne encourages the sequencing of urban development in 
growth areas to allow strategic resources to be extracted ahead of establishing 
urban areas with provision for these areas to proceed outside defined buffer zones 
that can be subsequently in-filled by other urban land uses.   

Extractive Industry Interest Areas (EIIAs) 

EIIAs were delineated within the Melbourne Supply Area in 2003 to highlight areas 
characterised with favourable geology and limited planning restrictions to guide 
industry and other interests about potential sites for earth resources development.  
This information is publicly available on the Earth Resources website: 
http://earthresources.vic.gov.au/earth-resources and the EIIA’s are also available on 
GeoVic: http://earthresources.vic.gov.au/earth-resources/maps-reports-and-
data/geovic and VicPlan:  https://mapshare.maps.vic.gov.au/vicplan/.   

The proposed Shenstone Park PSP is located within EIIA884011 (Attachment 3), 
south of Donnybrook Road. EIIA884011 covers a total area of 7,762ha and extends 
into the south of Mitchell Shire and the north western area of the City of Whittlesea.  
In 2003 this EIIA was selected as an area with the potential to produce basalt for the 
long term and to “replace that being produced in the operations to the south of this 
area” (Department of Primary Industries, 2003, page 93).  

The Resources Branch seeks to maintain access to resources located in EIIAs for 
future extractive industry development, particularly where the underlying extractive 
resources are of critical strategic importance to the future growth of the State and 
Greater Melbourne, in particular.  

Recent analysis has found that more than 90 percent of EIIA884011 is either no 
longer available (sterilised) for extractive resource industries or at significant risk of 
sterilisation due to competing land uses, in particular from encroachment due to 
urban development in the North Growth Corridor.  

http://earthresources.vic.gov.au/earth-resources
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CURRENT QUARRY OPERATIONS AND AREAS FOR FUTURE EXPANSION 

Further discussion about the existing and potential quarry operations directly 
impacted by the exhibited PSP are discussed below.  

Overview 

Two quarrying areas are recognised in the North Growth Corridor Plan within 
EIIA884011 south of Donnybrook Road.  There are no other operating quarries 
and/or work authority applications for other new quarries within this specific area.  

Woody Hill Quarry (operating as WA492) is located within the south western portion 
of the Shenstone Park PSP. There is currently a variation application lodged for 
WA492 to increase the depth of extraction (including expansion to the south within 
the existing approved work area), along with an application WA006437 to extend the 
operation to the north and east.   

The former Phillips Quarry land adjoins the Shenstone Park PSP to the south east.  
Work Authority application WA006852 is currently lodged over it.  Previously, WA160 
was approved for extractive operations over the land, but was relinquished by the 
operator in 2018 before operations began. It is understood the related planning 
permit has recently expired, but a request to extend the life of the permit has been 
submitted by the proponent to Whittlesea. 

Apart from the Woody Hill Quarry there is presently a lack of large operating quarries 
in the local area (within 25km of the PSP) capable of producing high volumes of 
extractive resource products (high quality road base, aggregate) capable of 
producing material currently sourced/planned to be sourced from within and adjacent 
to the PSP. 

These quarrying areas are considered by the Resources Branch as significant 
extractive resource supplies for the long term with greater than 20 years supply 
available at each of the two sites (assuming current applications are approved).  This 
assessment is based on strategic imperatives and policy directives (discussed 
above) as well as confidential industry data specifically relating to the sites 
(discussed briefly below).  

Resource Assessment of the sites 

Woody Hill Quarry 

Work Authority WA492 (Woody Hill Quarry) covers 47ha in area and extracts 
siliceous sandstones and siltstones for the production of class 1 road base and 
aggregates.  This product is of high quality and high economic value.   

Within its currently approved extraction limits WA492 is unlikely to provide future 
resources over the long term.  However, current applications to increase the depth of 
the current extraction and to expand existing operations would allow the Woody Hill 
site to operate over the long term (greater than 20 years).   

Furthermore, the approval of the current expansion application WA006437 would 
give it access to the newer Volcanic Group rocks (Basalt flows and stony rises 
basalt), which surround Woody Hill. Accessing these resources would allow the 
operation to extend its production to include a broader range of products including 
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concrete aggregate, road base class 2 and sub-base aggregates in addition to the 
class 1 road base aggregates it is already producing. 

Phillips Quarry  
 
Work Authority application WA006852 (Phillips Quarry) was lodged and covers an 
area of 212ha (similar to relinquished Work Authority WA160).  Given its size, a 
future quarry in this area would be expected to operate as a large volume producer 
over the long term (greater than 20 years).  It would be expected to provide products 
consisting of concrete aggregates, road base and sub-base aggregates, like the 
products types envisaged in the Woody Hill Quarry expansion area, under Work 
Authority application WA006437 (expansion).    

Whilst the former Phillips quarry is not located within the boundary of the proposed 
PSP, it is understood the most feasible access to the site is likely to be to the north 
through the proposed PSP (rather than to the south), hence this access will need to 
be accommodated in the PSP and associated planning approvals for the site. 

 

Attachment: 

1. POTENTIAL INCOMPATIBLE USES 
2. NORTH GROWTH CORRIDOR PLAN, showing Shenstone Park PSP  
3. EXTRACTIVE INDUSTY INTEREST AREA EIIA884011, showing PSPs 
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ATTACHMENT 1 – POTENTIAL INCOMPATIBLE USES 

 
Accommodation 
Display Home 
Education Centre 
Hospital 
Leisure and Recreation 
Place of Assembly 
Crematorium and Funeral Parlour 
Retail Premises 
Medical Centre 
Veterinary Clinic 
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ATTACHMENT 2 – NORTH GROWTH CORRIDOR PLAN 
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ATTACHMENT 3 – EXTRACTIVE INDUSTY INTEREST AREA EIIA884011 

 

Showing the Beveridge North, Donnybrook/Woodstock and Shenstone Park PSPs 
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